NTA (1963) LIMITED

Minutes of the 49th Annual General Meeting held at Keen House, 4 Calshot Street, London, N1 on Wednesday, 18 July 2018.

Present: Directors: Ed Humphreys, David Lawrence, David Pearson. Mike Russell, Tim Stubbs, Jonathan Ward
Members: Andrew Braddock, Carl Isgar, Steve Kirkby, Colin Page, John Parkin, Norman Parkin, John Priestley, Roger Smith and Paul Sutherland  

1.  Apologies for Absence: Michael Barrett, Roland Box, Peter Haseldine, Andy Hemming and Peter Lea,    
2.  Minutes of the 48th AGM: The finishing time should read 17:33. The minutes were then carried unanimously.    
3.  Matters Arising: There were none.    

4.  To Receive Reports of Directors for the year ending 30th September 2017
The Treasurer, Ed Humphreys, reported on the accounts. These were already posted on the website. The numbers of members remain stable and there has been no membership subscription increase since 2014. He expressed his thanks for help and donations from members throughout the year. Carl Isgar reported that he had found 60 photos from the Mack Collection, which he will scan for future use. John Priestley mentioned that the late Ian Hill had scanned photos from the Mack Collection but he was unsure of their present whereabouts. John Priestley also asked about the NTA’s timetable collection, which is in the care of John Simpson. David Pearson had tried to contact John Simpson without success. This is to be followed up. Acceptance of the reports on the website was proposed by Carl Isgar, seconded by Andrew Braddock and carried unanimously.
5.  Accounts for the year ended 30th September 2017 

The Treasurer, Ed Humphreys, reported on the accounts. The Charity Commission changed the required accounts format although Companies House continued with the existing format. Andrew Dinkenor, the Independent Examiner, was unable to fulfil the role this year. Thanks were given to those who assisted with the accounts. Alan Holmewood offered much needed advice and Mike Ballinger examined and approved the accounts. The highest amounts held in the bank this year were £107,396. This includes restricted funds. This was due to substantial donations from Paul Sutherland for the restoration of Wolverhampton 654 and Belfast 168 plus donations to the Ellough fund from Board members. Magazine printing costs remained stable throughout the year. Steve Kirkby assisted with the Gift Aid claims and the Board expressed their thanks for his help.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Tim Stubbs, seconded by Roger Smith and carried unanimously.   

6. To Receive Reports of Officers for the year ending 30th September 2017
Vehicles.  In the absence of a Vehicles Officer, the vehicle situation was outlined by Mike Russell as follows: - 

Belfast 168.  The vehicle is at Keighley Bus Museum where Peter Price is continuing the full restoration on behalf of the NTA, with work expected to be completed by the second half of 2019. Following completion the vehicle will be launched at a museum to be decided. David Lawrence thanked those who had made donations towards the restoration costs.   

Bournemouth 202.  Remains at East Anglia Transport Museum, Carlton Colville under a loan agreement.  The vehicle has not operated since the last AGM. At present there are problems with the master brake valve and the hydraulic braking system. It is hoped these will be rectified in the near future. In 2019 Sandtoft are having an event to mark the 50 Years since the Bournemouth system closure and a request has been made for 202 to attend.  
Hastings 45.  The vehicle has moved from Raunds to the NTA depot at Ellough. It is awaiting its turn to be restored in the restoration programme. The possibility of grant funding will be investigated. 
Wolverhampton 654.  Brian Maguire and Peter Price have both expressed an interest in restoring the vehicle, which remains in storage at Ashton, Northamptonshire.  

Huddersfield 541.  The bodywork repairs have been completed at Sandtoft and the vehicle was passed as fit for service. 541 operated at their Huddersfield event with no further problems.     

Membership: David Lawrence reported that at the date of the meeting there were 476 members. Five UK members have passed away during the year. Some renewals are awaited. It is hoped that magazine contra deals will encourage new members, together with the publicity budget, to increase the membership to 500. 
Trolleybus Magazine.  Carl Isgar (Editor) reported on Trolleybus Magazine. Carl expressed thanks to Peter Haseldine (News Editor), Alan Murray and Roger Smith for their assistance and all regular contributors to the magazine. He also thanked David Pearson for the magazine distribution. Overseas members had contributed articles with over 30 articles awaiting publication. Articles and photos are always needed and welcome for the magazine. 
Peter Haseldine (News Editor) sent a report. He expressed thanks to Steve Morgan in the USA, Paul van Onzen for Arnhem news and Gunter Mackinger for regular contributions. 

Mike Russell thanked Roger Smith for his excellent maps. The Board thanked Carl Isgar for his continued work in producing the magazine.  

Sales. Philip Johnson sent a report on sales. Sales have risen to around £7,000 per year for the year 2017/18.  Overseas publications are popular. Most sales are by post or at NTA meetings. The Board thanked Philip Johnson and his sales team for all their efforts.   

London Meetings. John Parkin gave his report on London meetings held during the years. In 2019 the cost of the meeting room hire will be £67 plus £8 for the steward. To cover the costs it requires the attendance of 30 members at £2.50 per member per meeting. Attendances are steady and the sales stand does well. The Board expressed their thanks to J Parkin for organising the meetings. 
Trolleybooks. Mike Russell gave his report on Trolleybooks, this being a joint NTA/BTS organisation with an active publishing programme. Trolleybooks and the LRTA are jointly publishing two books on Wolverhampton. Bob Rowe’s Walsall book was published with a print run of 500 and 380 had been sold by the date of the meeting. The Italian Trolleybus Exports book is being published shortly. Forthcoming books are a new revised Reading book, Roland Box’s Britain’s Lost Trolleybus Systems (the revised title), and an updated edition of “1812 – A Trolley Retrieved”. David Bowler is preparing a revised second edition of Bournemouth Trolleybuses. Income from book sales is good and the need to avoid a call on NTA funds has been avoided.
7. To elect Tim Stubbs as a Director 
He was proposed by Andrew Braddock, seconded by Carl Isgar and carried unanimously, there being no proxy votes against.  

8. To re-elect David Pearson as a Director 
He was proposed by Tim Stubbs, seconded by Roger Smith and carried unanimously, there being no proxy votes against. 
9. To re-elect Mike Russell as a Director
He was proposed by Andrew Braddock, seconded by Carl Isgar and carried unanimously, there being no proxy votes against. 

10. To re-elect Andrew Dinkenor as Independent Examiner 

Subject to his availability, he was proposed by Carl Isgar, seconded by Roger Smith and carried unanimously, there being no proxy votes against. 
11. Any Other Business. 

 Future safe storage of donated archive material was discussed. Members considered that the Ellough storage facility would be suitable location if the need arose. 
Andrew Braddock expressed the members’ thanks to the Board for their work.

The Chairman thanked members for attending the AGM.  
The meeting closed at 17:43 hours.

